REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 5th March 2018
in Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors C Ward (Chair), D Rushbrook, D Hale, J Ball, A Thompson, R Grattan and I Case. Parish Clerk C Dickson, County Councillor B Iles, District Councillor G Nurden, the Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Mr C Bradbury and PC I Kennedy.  5 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-03)  Apologies for Absence

Councillors S Pittam, R Holt and J Lester
2-03)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None.
3-03)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Hale proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 5th February be accepted as a true record, Cllr Rushbrook seconded, all agreed bar Cllrs Ball and Case who abstained.

4-03)  Matters Arising

The Clerk had email correspondence with PC Mason regarding more specific Police update for Reedham.  PC Kennedy has kindly attended this evening’s meeting but as he is the Beat Manager for all of the East Broadland Villages this will not be a regular occurrence.  Specific crime figures for Reedham can be found at www.Police.uk, although they are usually a month behind.
Mr Paul Bilverstone phoned the Clerk to request the grit bin on Middle Hill be filled.  Highways have been replenishing the bins every 2 weeks so this should be done shortly, and they logged it as an issue.  Grit bins cannot be filled to order but there is a telephone number inside the bins for low stocks to be reported.

The overhanging trees on Riverside have been reported but no response received.

CGM were asked to continue to invoice monthly as per the contract, but have had no confirmation this was received.

Cllr Ward will be writing to Mrs Greenwood.

The fence on Middle Hill is currently being replaced.

Public Participation 
PC Kennedy gave a Police update.  There were 11 recorded crimes between 1st November 2017 and 28th February 2018: 1 burglary (house), 1 assault, 3 burglaries (shed), 1 burglary (garage), 1 attempted burglary, 1 theft of heating oil, 1 common assault, 1 purchase of a prohibited item, 1 burglary.  CID are investigating the shed and garage burglaries as these occurred on the same night. Norfolk is losing all of their PCSOs at the end of the month, but will be recruiting Special Constables in May.
Thanks were given to PC Kennedy for his attendance.

County Councillor Brian Iles reported that his £6,000 Highways budget had been split equally 3 ways: £2,000 to Acle for a sign at Acle Bridge; £2,000 to Freethorpe to investigate flooding issues; £2,000 to Reedham for the Permissive Path.

The County budget has been approved at Council.  Due to the recent snow the gritting bill has gone through the roof and there are now numerous pot holes to fill.  The last 2 year’s gritting surplus has been used for this recent cold weather. In the past NCC have bid for additional Government funding to help with pot holes and they are hopeful this will be possible again.  CCllr Iles wished to congratulate NCC for how they dealt with the bad weather.

The property development company is going ahead, with 140 houses in Acle bin their first project.  There are 60 other possible schemes.
District Councillor Grant Nurden reported that the budget proposals were approved by the full Council on the 22nd February.  The consultation for the Greater Norwich Local Plan document has been extended to 22nd March.  
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: the play equipment safety inspection for February has not yet been completed due to the adverse weather conditions.  The Village Hall has not been used for nearly a week due to the weather conditions and Pottles Lane being blocked with snow.  The Primary School have asked if they could use the Village Hall as a temporary refuge if they have not managed to replace the heating oil that was stolen.
The February Cash Bingo jackpot was not won, the jackpot stands at £160 in 46 numbers or less.  There is a jumble sale on the 10th March from 11am-1pm.  The quiz night on 21st February raised £119.00 before expenses. Another quiz night has been arranged in the Main Hall on April 11th at 7:30pm

The film Dunkirk will be shown on Wednesday 7th March.  On Wednesday 4th April the film “Murder on the Orient Express”, certificate 12A, will be shown, starting at 7:30pm. 
There is an Easter Egg hunt on the 25th March from 2 to 3:30pm.

Psychic Medium Steve Gill is booked for 14th April and has been very popular in the past.

On the 4th and 5th May there is another Murder Mystery, called “It’s Murder being in the WI”! Tickets are now on sale, £5 each.

Public
Mr Stephen Williams reported a road traffic incident to the Council where a car drove into the railings on Ferry Road, just down from the railway bridge, on the 17th February, came down the bank the other side and stopped 5ft from his lounge.  The railings are now unsafe, particularly after being hit by another car 3 days later.  The Council claim it is not their land.  Highways initially were in agreement a crash barrier would be appropriate but are now reported not to be interested.  A search with the Land Registry does not indicate who owns the small patch of land, it is not on Mr William’s deeds.  The Police suggested the repair of the fence be claimed on the driver’s insurance, but Mr Williams is reluctant to pay for the repair unless he is guaranteed recompense.  The Clerk was asked to try to find out who cuts the grass on the patch of land to try to locate who owns it.
The Clerk was further asked to report problems with:

Ferry Road and Freethorpe Road street signs

School Hill street sign

School warning sign at the bottom of School Hill

The Station Road - street sign is rotten

Flooding opposite 7 Key Terrace, Riverside

5-03) Planning Applications
a) 201080259 - two storey side and rear extension - 14 The Hills, NR13 3TN. The Council had no objections

Several Temporary Road/Traffic Orders:
a) Reedham Bridleway closure 12th - 26th March.  It is unclear exactly where this closure is but probably near The Berney Arms.

b) Church Road/Pottles Lane for BT cabling work 8th-9th March - diversion via Mill Road, The Hills, Station Road and Freethorpe Road.
6-03)
Update by the Tree Warden
Non received
7-03)  Update for Allotments
Plots 12 and 15 have now been let.  1 is still vacant.
8-03) To Receive an update from the PCC
Nothing to report this month.
09-03) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

Following the additional meeting last week the 3 companies who had provided quotes for the works needed were asked to tender prices based on the generic specifications prepared by Cllr Ward.  A closing date was given as Friday 10th March.  Thanks were given to Mr David Breeze for producing the tender documents at very short notice. Reedham Builders have already resubmitted their quote in the requested format, waiting for Burghwood Landscapes and OJ Fencing to reply.
Cllr Case proposed that once the tenders have been received that the Chair and Vice Chair be given authority to decide which quote best meets the criteria of price and availability.  Cllr Grattan seconded and all agreed.

The Clerk and the Chair had received an email from Mr Mutten requesting that a volunteer be sought to set fire to the branches from the hedge trimmings heaped on his marsh.  Mrs Ann Horwitz offered to ask her husband, and this was accepted by the Council. 
It was agreed that the posts of Chair and Vice Chair ought to be included in the Management Schedule as dog warden contacts.  This will avoid individuals being named who then may leave the Parish Council.

Cllr Grattan suggested an implementation plan to provide a structure to aid getting the Permissive Path open and to lay down in writing the steps needed.

Cllr Ward reiterated that Mr Mutten is looking for reassurance of the support he did not receive from the Broads Authority. Flexibility is needed on both sides.

b) Station Road Bridge
After lodging an item on the website Network Rail replied with apologies for not having any further contact.  Structural engineers should be contacting NCC to arrange a site meeting and the PC will be invited to attend.
c) Speed Sensor

Cllrs Pittam and Holt will be receiving the SAM 2 and instruction on Friday.  This was postponed from last week due to the snow.
d) Parish Councillor Vacancy

No applications have been received.  The Council will hold the vacancy open until a suitable candidate is found.
10-03) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· Email regarding the fence damage at Ferry Road/Station Road junction - see public participation
· Civic Voice - WW1 commemoration ‘Sharing Success’ 24th April Chelmsford - email forwarded to the Councillors
· ENTUA Newsletter and leaflets about future events

· Nappies are rubbish not recycling leaflets and posters

· Broxap brochure

· Broadland are holding a GDPR training session on Thursday at 6:30.  

· Broads Briefing - the Swing Bridge was mentioned but not what they were going to do with it.  Clerk to query.

· BDC Neighbourhood Planning Network meeting has been rearranged to Thursday 22nd March at 7pm.  Cllr Ward to attend.
11-03) Neighbourhood Plan

Nothing more to report this month.
12-03) S106 Money
2 quotes have been received for the tennis courts.  There is no hurry for the work to be done but he tennis courts cannot be used until it has.  Clerk to forward both quotes for consideration next month as both require substantial deposits up front.  Mr Bradbury has no preference apart from perhaps using the more local contractor.
13-03) Footpath at the Church
Cllr Lester sent a comment that a concrete path where suggested would be liable to cracking as it is on a slope and also potentially quite slippery in icy conditions.  Tarmac or resin-bonded gravel would be better options.  
14-03) Website

NALC are able to offer a website.  Cllr Case will do more investigation for next month.
15-03) Financial Matters
It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment:
CGM Group Ltd - grounds maintenance Feb 18



£   330.05

Norfolk ALC - GDPR training 20/2/18




£     30.00

Norfolk ALC - Spring Conference 6/3/18




£     66.00

C Dickson - salary February






£   213.82
HMRC - PAYE February






£     53.60
C Dickson - expenses







£       9.40
Total   = 








£   702.87
Allotment Account Payments:

Mr D Mason - refund of plot 15 deposit




£    30.00

Total   = 








£    30.00
Cllr Hale proposed acceptance of the above payments, Cllr Case seconded and all agreed.
The Clerk presented the Income and Expenditure report to 21st February 2018.  
The Clerk asked the Council if they had a preference for the Internal Auditor to be used for this year’s accounts.  None was stated.  The Clerk will ask Mrs Collins if she would do it again.
16-03)   Items for the  Next Agenda

None received from Councillors.
Public:
Mr Bradbury confirmed the can bank has not yet been emptied. Clerk to chase.
The Clerk was asked to check how much glass has been collected over the past few years.

17-03)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 9th April 2018 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.23 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.2.18

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	14,451.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	275.04
	3,422.92

	GRANT
	2,000.00
	3,500.00
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	22.65
	130.28

	TRAINING BURSARY
	
	0.00
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	4,433.55

	BANK INTEREST
	
	0.00
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	405.59

	HMRC VAT
	
	752.47
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	267.42
	3,205.18

	NCC/CIL
	
	6,275.46
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	481.17

	GLASS & MISC
	
	628.96
	
	RECYCLING
	29.00
	116.60

	ADVERTISING
	
	230.00
	
	WEB SITE
	
	227.31

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	230.00
	
	SECTION 137
	
	270.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	49.00
	228.15
	
	HMRC/VAT
	151.61
	2,209.81

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	148.77
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	297.00

	
	
	
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	454.00
	4,162.00

	TOTAL
	2,049.00
	26,444.81
	
	TOTAL
	1,199.72
	19,361.41

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.2.18
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.2.18
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	34,645.91
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	35,604.99
	

	INCOME
	2,049.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-1,199.72
	
	
	
	35,604.99
	

	
	35,495.19
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	140
	75.00
	

	
	
	
	
	148
	34.80
	

	
	
	
	
	Add unpresented deposit
	
	

	BALANCE
	35,495.19
	
	
	BALANCE
	35,495.19
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT
	
	
	
	
	
	

	AS AT 21.2.18

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	237.50
	
	MAINTENANCE/RENT
	
	242.09

	TOTAL
	0.00
	237.50
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	242.09

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.2.18
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.2.18
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,243.07
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,243.07
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,243.07
	
	
	
	1,243.07
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